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Employers continue to be afforded 

great leeway in requiring employees 

to sign arbitration agreements as 

articulated by the Supreme Court in 

the anticipated Epic Systems Corp. v. 

Lewis decision. Justice Neil M. Gor-

such wrote for the Court on May 

21, 2018, resulting in a 5-4 ruling in 

favor of the enforcement of arbitra-

tion clauses. Under this ruling, em-

ployers may now lawfully require 

employees, as a condition of em-

ployment, to take all employment-

related disputes to arbitration and 

require employees to waive their 

right to participate in a class action 

suit or joint arbitration. In his opin-

ion, Justice Gorsuch first posed the 

question, “Should employees and 

employers be allowed to agree that 

any disputes between them will be 

resolved through one-on-one arbi-

tration?” To fully understand why 

this question was answered in the 

affirmative, it is important to ana-

lyze the Courts reasoning behind 

the decision.  

To begin, this case consolidated 

three similar cases, each dealing 

with the enforceability of arbitration 

agreements between employees and 

employers. Each case involved a 

contract “providing for individual-

ized arbitration proceedings to re-

solve employment disputes between 

the parties.” However, each em-

ployee instead wanted to pursue 

litigation in federal court through 

class or collective actions. Plaintiffs 

made three arguments, described 

below, for why their class action 

was outside the scope of the arbi-

tration agreements. The Court re-

jected plaintiffs’ arguments and sub-

sequently reinforced judicial prece-

dent that courts will enforce arbitra-

tion agreements as written because 

that is what Congress intended.  

Justice Gorsuch, joined by the con-

servative justices – John G. Roberts 

Jr., Anthony Kennedy, Clarence 

Thomas, and Samuel A. Alito Jr. – 

based his opinion on the Federal 

Arbitration Act (“FAA”), which 

provides that courts can enforce 

arbitration clauses in contracts.  The 

FAA, adopted in 1925, makes no 

exceptions for employment con-

tracts or class-action lawsuits.  

Despite this, plaintiffs argued that 

the FAA’s “saving clause” removed 

any obligation to enforce the arbi-

tration agreement since the agree-

ment violated federal law. Specifi-

cally, plaintiffs relied on a January 3, 

2012, ruling by the National Labor 

Relations Board (“NLRB”), which 

states that class-action waivers in 

labor-contract arbitration clauses 

violated employees’ collective-

bargaining rights under the National 

Labor Relations Act of 1935 

(“NLRA”). The NLRB relied on 

language in the 1935 law that pro-

tects “the right to self-organization, 

to form, join, or assist labor organi-

zations, to bargain collectively 

through representatives of their 

own choosing, and to engage in 

other concerted activities for the 

purposes of collective bargaining or 

other mutual aid or protections.” 

Because of this, plaintiffs argued 
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that the 1935 NLRA superseded the 

1925 FAA. The Court disagreed. 

Generally, the Supreme Court is 

hesitant to infer that one statute 

overrides another absent Congres-

sional intent of the same. Here, as 

Justice Gorsuch explains, the Court 

found no indication that Congress 

meant the NLRA to supersede the 

FAA. However, plaintiffs argued 

that past courts utilized Chevron def-

erence to defer to an administrative 

agency’s interpretation of the law. 

The Court rejected that argument, 

stating that Chevron’s essential prem-

ises are missing from the case, and 

therefore, deference is not appro-

priate. Justice Gorsuch reasoned 

that arbitration agreements mandat-

ing that workers proceed on an in-

dividual basis must be enforced per 

the FAA. Enforcement of such pro-

visions does not contravene the 

NLRA since the Act is only applica-

ble in the context of unionization or 

collective bargaining, not in a legal 

setting.   

In this monumental decision, the 

Court expanded upon recent Court 

decisions enforcing individual arbi-

tration provisions allowing corpora-

tions to avoid class-action suits by 

consumers. In his opinion, Justice 

Gorsuch acknowledged that the 

questions presented in the case are 

debatable as a matter of policy, but 

ultimately, as a matter of law, Con-

gress instructed federal courts 

through the FAA to enforce arbitra-

tion agreements according to the 

agreement’s terms, including terms 

relating to individualized proceed-

ings. Although enforcement is still 

vulnerable to generally applicable 

contract defenses, this ruling highly 

favors employers and makes clear 

that once an employee signs an ar-

bitration agreement, a court will 

enforce the agreement and prevent 

any attempts at a class-action suit. ● 
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Both the Minnesota House and Sen-

ate approved proposed workers’ 

compensation legislation during the 

2018 legislative session. Governor 

Dayton signed the bill into law on 

May 20, 2018. The Workers’ Com-

pensation Advisory Council made 

the recommendations that are now 

law. There are significant changes 

that will affect the way in which we 

all review and analyze claims. 

I 

First, there are revisions to the way 

Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder 

(PTSD) is handled. There is now a 

rebuttable presumption that an em-

ployee employed on active duty in 

certain areas, who is diagnosed with 

PTSD per the DSM-V, and has not 

been diagnosed before, has a work 

related injury under the statute. This 

is pursuant to Minn. Stat. § 176.011, 

subd. 15. Those areas are: a licensed 

police officer; a firefighter; a para-

medic; an emergency medical tech-

nician; a licensed nurse employed to 

provide emergency medical services 

outside of a medical facility; a public 

safety dispatcher; an officer em-

ployed by the state or a political sub-

division as a corrections, detention 

or secure treatment facility; a sheriff 

or full-time deputy sheriff of any 

county; or a member of the Minne-

sota State Patrol. If the employer 

and insurer have information to re-

but the presumption, that infor-

mation must be communicated to 

the employee at the time of the de-

nial. PTSD is not considered an oc-

cupational disease/compensable 

work injury, if the diagnosis results 

from a disciplinary action, work 

evaluation, job transfer, layoff, de-

motion, promotion, termination, 

retirement or similar action taken in 

good faith by the employer. 

Thus, there are defenses to the pre-

sumption that an employee has 

PTSD if diagnosed properly, and if 

he or she is employed in one of the 

above-mentioned positions. Grant-

ed, the nature of the employments 

listed does give rise to an increased 

possibility of difficult situations.  

However, an insurer can assert de-

fenses at the time of denial. For ex-

ample, a prior diagnosis of PTSD. 

The new PTSD rebuttable presump-

tion applies to employees with a 

date of injury on or after January 1, 

2019. 

II 

Effective October 1, 2018, the 225 

week cap on Temporary Partial Dis-

ability (TPD) benefits is being in-

creased to 275 weeks. Minn. Stat. § 

176.101, subd.2. The 450 week limit 

on paying TPD from the date of 

injury still applies. 

III 

Pursuant to Minn. Stat. § 176.101, 

subd. 2a, the table of dollar amounts 

for calculating Permanent Partial 

Disability (PPD) has increased. The 

increase in PPD amounts is effective 

for injuries on or after October 1, 

2018. 

IV 

Under Minn. Stat. § 176.101, subd. 

4, the age 67 retirement presump-

tion for claims for Permanent Total 

Disability (PTD) will no longer ex-

ist. Instead, PTD benefits will end at 

age 72. Because the amendment in-

dicates benefits shall cease, presum-

ably no paperwork needs to be filed. 

However, it would still be wise to 

file a Notice of Intent to Discontin-

ue (NOID). If an employee is in-

jured after age 67, the age 72 cutoff 

does not apply. If an employee is 67 

or older at the time of injury and is 

declared PTD, then the PTD bene-

fits cease after five years. The chang-

es to the PTD statute take effect for 

dates of injury on or after October 

1, 2018. 

V 

There is a new fee schedule for hos-

pital outpatient services, emergency 

room and clinic services. The new 

fee schedule uses Medicare’s outpa-

tient payment system as a model. 

This will decrease the medical pay-

ments made for hospital outpatient 

services. Of note, the hospital out-

patient fee schedule will not apply to 

Medicare-certified critical access 

hospitals. These hospitals are paid at 

100 percent of the usual and cus-

tomary charge, unless the commis-

sioner or a compensation judge de-

termine the charge is unreasonably 

excessive. The new statute directing 

the use of the fee schedule shall be 

Minn. Stat. § 176.1364. 

VI 

The last addition is to Minn. Stat. § 

176.83, subd. 5, which adds a clause 

for the commissioner of the Depart-

ment of Labor and Industry, in con-

sultation with the Medical Services 

Review Board, to adopt rules in the 

treatment parameters for the treat-

ment of PTSD. The rules for treat-

ment of PTSD will apply to employ-

ees with all dates of injury who re-

ceive treatment for PTSD after the 

rules are adopted. ● 
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The 2017-2018 Wisconsin legislative 
session made expansive changes to 
the practice of civil litigation. Note-
worthy additions and alterations to 
state statutes as a result of the legisla-
tive session are summarized below, 
including changes to discovery pro-
cedures and statute of limitations for 
civil actions, employment matters, 
and health care law.  

Signed into law on April 3, 2018, 
Wisconsin Act 235 was enacted di-
rectly by the legislature, thereby sig-
nificantly departing from the stand-
ard practice of first consulting the 
Wisconsin Supreme Court or Judicial 
Council. Despite this, the Act gained 
support for its modifications and 
additions to civil litigation provi-
sions.    

This law specifically alters the lan-
guage of Wis. Stat. § 804.01, subd. 2 
relating to the scope of discovery. 
The law now reads in pertinent part, 
“any nonprivileged matter that is rel-
evant to any party’s claim or defense 
and proportional to the needs of the 
case, considering the importance of 
the issues at stake in the action, the 
amount in controversy, the parties’ 
relative access to relevant infor-
mation, the parties’ resources, the 
importance of the discovery in re-
solving the issues, and whether the 
burden or expense of the proposed 
discovery outweighs its likely benefit. 
Information within the scope of dis-
covery need not be admissible in evi-
dence to be discoverable.” This 
modification adopts the proportion-
ality standard from the 2015 Federal 
Rules of Civil Procedure amend-
ments. Significantly, the law requires 

that material or information sought 
be both relevant and proportional 
but now does not have to be admis-
sible in evidence to be discoverable.  

The new law also modifies the stat-
ute of limitations for different ac-
tions. First, the statutory period to 
bring a cause of action to recover 
damages for statutory claims, an inju-
ry to the character or rights of anoth-
er, fraud, and some claims by fran-
chised motor vehicle dealers is short-
ened from six years to three years 
(unless a different period is expressly 
prescribed). Second, the statute of 
limitations for actions for injuries 
resulting from an improvement to 
real property is shortened from ten 
years to seven years and the injury 
must now be suffered in years five 
and seven after completion to trigger 
the extension.  

Under the new law, a filing of a mo-
tion to dismiss, motion for judgment 
on the pleadings, or motion for a 
more definite statement delegates a 
stay for all discovery requests “unless 
the court finds good cause upon the 
motion or any party that particular-
ized discovery is necessary.” The stay 
is active for 180 days or until the day 
the motion is decided.  

The new law added a provision stat-
ing that a party is now not required 
to provide discovery of certain cate-
gories of ESI without a showing by 
the moving party of substantial need 
and good cause, which is subject to a 
proportionality assessment. ESI sub-
ject to this provision includes (1) da-
ta that cannot be retrieved without 
substantial additional programming 
or form transformation, (2) substan-
tially duplicative backup data that is 
available elsewhere, (3) legacy data 

remaining from obsolete systems 
that are unintelligible on successor 
systems, and (4) any other data not 
available in the ordinary course of 
business and that the producing par-
ty identifies as not reasonably acces-
sible because of undue burden or 
cost. The burden is on the producing 
party to show that the ESI is not rea-
sonably accessible.  

This new law also alters the limita-
tions for parties’ discovery options. 
Parties are now limited, unless other-
wise stipulated or ordered, to a rea-
sonable number of depositions, 
which is not to exceed 10 and are 
each limited to a maximum of seven 
hours. Parties are now also limited to 
a reasonable number of interrogatory 
requests, which is not to exceed 25 
interrogatories, unless otherwise stip-
ulated or ordered.  

Further, the new law provides that 
courts shall limit the frequency or 
extent of discovery in certain situa-
tions upon motion. A court’s discre-
tion to limit discovery does not re-
quire a finding that the discovery is 
unreasonable.  

Under the new law, parties may now 
be sanctioned for failing to produce 
copies of documents in response to a 
document request.  

This law now provides that docu-
ment requests shall be limited to a 
reasonable time, which shall not ex-
ceed five years before accrual of the 
cause of action (unless otherwise 
stipulated or ordered). There is a lim-
ited carve out for certain areas, in-
cluding health care and similar rec-
ords.  
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Assembly Bill 748 passed the Legis-
lature and preempts local govern-
ments from enacting and enforcing 
ordinances relating to different em-
ployment matters. Specifically, AB 
748 prohibits ordinance regulations 
that relate to wage claims and collec-
tions, employee hours and overtime 
(including scheduling of employee 
work hours or shifts), employment 
benefits an employer may be re-
quired to provide to its employees, 
and employers’ rights to solicit in-
formation regarding the salary histo-
ry of prospective employees. State 

or local governments are prohibited 
from enacting any statute or ordi-
nance that would require any person 
to accept any provision that is a sub-
ject of collective bargaining under 
state or federal labor laws. Finally, 
state or local governments cannot 
require any person to waive his or 
her rights under state or federal la-
bor laws as a condition of any other 
approval by the state or local gov-
ernment.  

Signed into law as 2017 Wisconsin 
Act 165, this new law permits termi-
nally ill patients access to investiga-
tional drugs, devices, or biological 
products not approved by the FDA 
if the drug, device, or product has, 

among other things, completed a 
phase one clinical trial and FDA ap-
proval is pending. To be eligible, a 
patient must have had considered all 
other available treatment options, 
received a treating physician’s rec-
ommendation or prescription order 
for an investigational drug, device, 
or biological product, and given 
written informed consent for use of 
the drug, device, or product, among 
other things. The law provides a 
limitation of liability under state law 
for a manufacturer, distributor, 
pharmacist, physician, or other prac-
titioner if they exercise reasonable 
care in providing the investigational 
drug, device, or product to an eligi-
ble patient. ● 
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